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Notice of Proposed Rulemaking
by Cross Reference to
Temporary Regulations and
Notice of Public Hearing

Inbound Grantor Trusts With
Foreign Grantors 

REG–252487–96

AGENCY:  Internal Revenue Service
(IRS), Treasury.

ACTION:  Notice of proposed rulemak-
ing by cross reference to temporary regu-
lations.

SUMMARY: The IRS is proposing regu-
lations relating to the definition of the
term grantor for purposes of part I of sub-
chapter J, chapter 1 of the Internal Rev-
enue Code.  The text of temporary regula-
tions published in T.D. 8831, on page
264, also serves as the text of these pro-
posed regulations.  This document also
provides notice of a public hearing on
these proposed regulations.

DATES:  Written or electronic comments
must be received by October 12, 1999.
Requests to speak (with outlines of oral
comments to be discussed) at the public
hearing scheduled for November 2, 1999,
at 10 a.m. must be submitted by October
12, 1999.

ADDRESSES:  Send submissions to:
CC:DOM:CORP:R (REG–252487–96),
room 5226, Internal Revenue Service,
POB 7604, Ben Franklin Station, Wash-
ington, DC 20044.  Submissions may be
hand delivered between the hours of 8
a.m. and 5 p.m. to: CC:DOM:CORP:R
(REG–252487–96), Courier’s Desk, In-
ternal Revenue Service, 1111 Constitution
Avenue, NW, Washington, DC.  Alterna-
tively, taxpayers may submit comments
electronically via the Internet by selecting
the “Tax Regs” option on the IRS Home
Page, or by submitting comments directly
to the IRS Internet site at http://www.irs.
ustreas.gov/tax_regs/regslist.html.  The
public hearing will be held in room 2615,
Internal Revenue Building, 1111 Consti-
tution Avenue, NW, Washington, DC.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CON-
TACT:  Concerning the regulations,
James A. Quinn, (202) 622-3060; con-
cerning submissions and the hearing, Guy
R. Traynor, (202) 622-7180 (not toll-free
numbers).

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

Background

Temporary regulations in T.D. 8831, on
page 264, amends the Income Tax Regu-
lations (26 CFR part 1) relating to section
671.  The temporary regulations contain
rules relating to the definition of grantor
for purposes of part I of subchapter J,
chapter 1 of the Internal Revenue Code.

The text of those temporary regulations
also serves as the text of these proposed
regulations.  The preamble to the tempo-
rary regulations explains the temporary
regulations.

Special Analyses

It has been determined that this notice
of proposed rulemaking is not a signifi-
cant regulatory action as defined in Exec-
utive Order 12866.  Therefore, a regula-
tory assessment is not required.  It also
has been determined that section 553(b)
of the Administrative Procedure Act (5
U.S.C. chapter 5) does not apply to these
regulations, and because the regulation
does not impose a collection of informa-
tion on small entities, the Regulatory
Flexibility Act (5 U.S.C. chapter 6) does
not apply.  Pursuant to section 7805(f) of
the Internal Revenue Code, this notice of
proposed rulemaking will be submitted to
the Chief Counsel for Advocacy of the
Small Business Administration for com-
ment on its impact on small business.

Comments and Public Hearing

Before these proposed regulations are
adopted as final regulations, considera-
tion will be given to any written com-
ments (preferably a signed original and
eight (8) copies) that are submitted timely
to the IRS.  The IRS and Treasury Depart-
ment specifically request comments on
the clarity of the proposed regulations and
how they can be made easier to under-

stand.  All comments will be available for
public inspection and copying.

A public hearing has been scheduled
for November 2, 1999, at 10 a.m. in room
2615, Internal Revenue Building, 1111
Constitution Avenue, NW, Washington
DC.  Because of access restrictions, visi-
tors will not be admitted beyond the Inter-
nal Revenue Building lobby more than 15
minutes before the hearing starts.

The rules of 26 CFR 601.601(a)(3)
apply to the hearing.

Persons that wish to present oral com-
ments at the hearing must submit written
comments by October 12, 1999, and sub-
mit an outline of the topics to be dis-
cussed and the time to be devoted to each
topic (preferably a signed original and
eight (8) copies) by October 12, 1999.

A period of 10 minutes will be allotted
to each person for making comments.

An agenda showing the scheduling of
the speakers will be prepared after the
deadline for receiving outlines has
passed.  Copies of the agenda will be
available free of charge at the hearing.

Drafting Information

The principal author of these regulations
is James A. Quinn of the Office of Assis-
tant Chief Counsel (Passthroughs and Spe-
cial Industries).  However, other personnel
from the IRS and Treasury Department
participated in their development.

* * * * *

Proposed Amendments to the Regulations

Accordingly, 26 CFR part 1 is pro-
posed to be amended as follows:

PART 1—INCOME TAXES

Paragraph 1.  The authority citation for
part 1 continues to read as follows:

Authority:  26 U.S.C. 7805 * * * 
Par. 2.  In §1.671–2, paragraph (e) is re-

vised to read as follows:

§1.671–2 Applicable principles.  

*  *  *  *  *

(e)  [The text of this proposed para-
graph (e) is the same as the text of
§1.671–2T(e) published in T.D. 8831.]
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John M. Dalrymple,
Acting Deputy Commissioner

of Internal Revenue.

(Filed by the Office of the Federal Register on Au-
gust 5, 1999, 2:09 p.m., and published in the issue of
the Federal Register for August 10, 1999, 64 F.R.
43323)

Notice of Proposed Rulemaking
and Notice of Public Hearing

Capital Gains, Partnership,
Subchapter S, and Trust
Provisions

REG–106527–98

AGENCY:  Internal Revenue Service
(IRS), Treasury.

ACTION:  Notice of proposed rulemak-
ing and notice of public hearing.

SUMMARY:  This document contains
proposed regulations relating to sales or
exchanges of interests in partnerships, S
corporations, and trusts.  The proposed
regulations interpret the look-through
provisions of section 1(h), added by sec-
tion 311 of the Taxpayer Relief Act of
1997 and amended by sections 5001 and
6005(d) of the Internal Revenue Service
Restructuring and Reform Act of 1998,
and explain the rules relating to the divi-
sion of the holding period of a partnership
interest.  The proposed regulations affect
partnerships, partners, S corporations, S
corporation shareholders, trusts, and trust
beneficiaries.

DATES:  Written comments must be re-
ceived by November 8, 1999.  Requests to
speak and outlines of topics to be dis-
cussed at the public hearing scheduled for
November 18, 1999, must be received by
October 28, 1999. 

ADDRESSES:  Send submissions to:
CC:DOM:CORP:R (REG–106527–98),
room 5226, Internal Revenue Service,
POB 7604, Ben Franklin Station, Wash-
ington, DC  20044.   Submissions may be
hand delivered Monday through Friday
between the hours of 8 a.m. and 5 p.m. to:
CC:DOM:CORP:R (REG–106527–98),
Courier’s Desk,   Internal Revenue Ser-
vice, 1111 Constitution Avenue, NW,

Washington, DC.  Alternatively, taxpayers
may submit comments electronically via
the Internet by selecting the “Tax Regs”
option on the IRS Home Page, or by sub-
mitting comments directly to the IRS In-
ternet site at http://www.irs.ustreas.gov/
tax_regs/regslist.html.  The public hear-
ing will be held in room 3411, Internal
Revenue Building, 1111 Constitution Av-
enue, NW, Washington, DC. 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CON-
TACT:  Concerning the proposed regula-
tions, Jeanne Sullivan (202) 622-3050;
concerning submissions of comments, the
hearing, and/or to be placed on the build-
ing access list to attend the hearing,
LaNita VanDyke (202) 622-7180 (not
toll-free numbers).

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

Paperwork Reduction Act

The collections of information con-
tained in this notice of proposed rulemak-
ing have been submitted to the Office of
Management and Budgetfor review in
accordance with the Paperwork Reduc-
tion Act of 1995 (44 U.S.C. 3507(d)).

Comments on the collections of infor-
mation should be sent to the Office of
Management and Budget, Attn: Desk
Officer for the Department of the Trea-
sury, Office of Information and Regula-
tory Affairs, Washington, DC 20503, with
copies to the IRS, Attn: IRS Reports
Clearance Officer, OP:FS:FP, Washing-
ton, DC 20224.  Comments on the collec-
tions of information should be received
by October 8, 1999.  Comments are
specifically requested concerning:
Whether the proposed collections of in-
formation are necessary for the proper
performance of the functions of the IRS,
including whether the collections will
have a practical utility;
The accuracy of the estimated burden as-
sociated with the proposed collections of
information (see below);
How the quality, utility, and clarity of the
information to be collected may be en-
hanced;
How the burden of complying with the
proposed collections of information may
be minimized, including through applica-
tion of automated collection techniques or
other forms of information technology;
and

Estimates of capital or start-up costs and
costs of operation, maintenance, and pur-
chase of services to provide information.

The collections of information in these
proposed regulations are in §1.1(h)–1(e).
This information is required by the IRS to
implement section 311 of the Taxpayer
Relief Act of 1997, as amended by the In-
ternal Revenue Service Restructuring and
Reform Act of 1998.  The collections of
information are required to provide infor-
mation to the IRS regarding the capital
gain attributable to collectibles and sec-
tion 1250 property held by a partnership
when a partner sells or exchanges an in-
terest in that partnership and the capital
gain attributable to collectibles when a
shareholder sells or exchanges an interest
in an S corporation or a trust beneficiary
sells or exchanges an interest in a trust.
This information will be used to verify
compliance with section 1(h) and to deter-
mine that the tax on capital gains has been
computed correctly.  The collection of in-
formation is mandatory.  The likely re-
spondents are individuals and businesses.

Respondent taxpayers provide informa-
tion by attaching a statement to the appro-
priate tax return.  The burden for this re-
quirement is reflected in the burden
estimates for: Form 1040, U.S. Individual
Income Tax Return; Form 1065, U.S.
Partnership Return of Income; Form
1041, U.S. Income Tax Return for Estates
and Trusts; and Form 1120S, U.S. Income
Tax Return for an S Corporation.  The es-
timated burden of information collection
for the statement required is 10 minutes.

An agency may not conduct or sponsor,
and a person is not required to respond to,
a collection of information unless it dis-
plays a valid control number assigned by
the Office of Management and Budget.

Books or records relating to a collec-
tion of information must be retained as
long as their contents may become mater-
ial in the administration of any internal
revenue law.  Generally, tax returns and
tax return information are confidential, as
required by 26 U.S.C. 6103.

Background

This document contains proposed
amendments to the Income Tax Regula-
tions (26 CFR Part 1) relating to taxation
of capital gains in the case of sales or ex-
changes of interests in partnerships, S


